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To: Chair, Law Amendments Committee
Submitted by: Steve Scannell, Antigonish Resident
Date: March 4, 2024

Re.: Bill 407: Antigonish Consolidation Act

Dear Members of the Law Amendments Committee:

I appreciate the opportunity to speak to Bill 407, The Antigonish Consolidation Act. 1 want to
start by saying that I love my (adopted) community. I moved here from Cleveland, Ohio (USA) in
2004 to attend St. Francis Xavier University. I met my wife at university, and her family is from
Antigonish County. We have called Antigonish home ever since.

In 2015, shortly after completing my Master of Public Administration at Dalhousie, I was hired
by the Town where I spent 7 years of my career. In my last three years with the Town I served as
Director of Community Development, a role that was focused primarily on matters of community
planning.

I will preface my comments by sharing that I support the decision to consolidate. I am here
because I believe it is the right decision. I am also here to lend support to my friends and former
colleagues who have worked so hard to bring this issue forward.

Bill 407 represents much more than a simple decision to adopt a new municipal structure and
service delivery model for Antigonish Town and County - it represents a case of exemplary
community leadership. Whether you are for or against the proposed outcome, councils and staff
ought to be commended for their willingness to explore and dedicate themselves to such a
progressive idea that is, for some, still deeply political and personal.

When I started working for the Town, I heard many stories about the Town and County’s inability
to cooperate. A UARB decision in 2006 respecting the fiercely political annexation and
amalgamation issue denied both applications due to a lack of political support despite the
financial and social benefits that could be realized. Citing the input they received, the decision
stated that the public was frustrated with the conflict that was occurring and noted that citizens
want their elected officials to set aside their differences and work together to address issues that
affect the region. The authors of the decision closed by saying that any lack of progress may shift
public opinion in ways that rekindle demand for this process again.

I would argue that we are not at this committee today because of the continued lack of progress,
but precisely because progress has been made. What has changed in recent years, in my opinion,
are the choices of those occupying key leadership roles; of the Councils and staff, by extension,
who dedicated themselves to making things work better. In my time working there, the emphasis
was on finding ways to realize opportunities that result in mutual benefit because the futures of
the Town and County are inextricably linked.

The recent idea to consolidate was not made spontaneously - it is the result of a long, incremental
process of increasing collaboration and a growing understanding that we have many priorities in
common that require cooperative approaches and joint solutions. Consolidating the units was not
a predetermined end goal by any means. As we worked together it simply became increasingly



























